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Guilford Association Board of Managers Meeting

March 31, 2010

7:00 PM

Board Members Present: Margaret Alton, Bruce Barnett, Meredith Borden, Mark Chartrand, Felix Dawson, Jim Durkay, Barbara Fields, Elke Franke, Howard Friedel, Ann Giroux, Tom Hobbs, Jay Lippincott, Erin O’Shea, Lynda Riley.

Board Members Absent: Cathy Boyne, Tim Chriss, Michael Medick, Peter Smith, Ann Tyler.

President’s Report: Tom Hobbs

Opening Comments: 

Bryan Potts has resigned from the Guilford Association Board of Managers for personal reasons. Michael Medick has accepted a new position with an employer based in Pennsylvania and he may also have to resign but has not officially done so. There is currently one Board vacancy.

There was a brief discussion of the minutes from January 20, 2010. Elke Franke caught an error.


Motion Passed: to approve minutes of January 20, 2010 with one amendment.

Newsletter and Email Notices:

There was a welcome and introduction of Kristina Gregory and Jeremy Hoffman, the Guilford residents who have volunteered to manage publication of the Guilford News. They will serve as co-editors with Kristina Gregory primarily responsible for editing and Jeremy for design and production. Jay Lippincott, Kristina Gregory and Jeremy Hoffman together form the Newsletter Committee. Jay Lippincott serves as the Chair. 

Articles have been submitted and edited for the spring edition. Final copy will soon be submitted to Tom Hobbs for review prior to publication. There was a brief discussion of costs associated with production of the newsletter. Jeremy Hoffman discussed the advantages of digital printing versus lithography. He indicated digital color printing would be a viable option.

The paper version of the newsletter will be mailed to dues paying members of the Guilford Association. All residents with emails on file will receive the electronic version.

The Newsletter Committee has had several requests for ad placement in the Guilford News.  Guilford has had a policy of ad free newsletters. Tom Hobbs indicated that some work would need to be done to determine whether the Guilford News should accept ads and if so what the criteria should be. Board Members were interested in the possibility of ad revenue to offset publishing costs. Jay Lippincott volunteered to look into the matter further, reviewing the policies of Roland Park, Homeland and Tuscany Canterbury.
It was also decided that it is not too late for residents to contribute funds to Stratford Green if they wish to be included in the 2009 Donor List in the newsletter. Lynda Riley shared the most recent version of the donor list and indicated that donors are broken out into the following giving categories: $9,999 to $5,000, $4,999 to $1,000, $999 to $500, $499 to $250, $249 to $100, and $99 to $1. 
There was discussion of the disappointing response to the last solicitation requesting contributions to Stratford Green.  Many Board Members thought the letter should be sent out in the spring when the tulips are blooming and the garden is in bloom.

Tom Hobbs indicated that Guilford residents have been receiving more emails from the Guilford Association regarding security matters, other Guilford news, and community-related communications in an effort to increase communication. He indicated that not every request to send out a mass email to Guilford residents is honored. He is trying to be judicious with email communications. Jay Lippincott has changed the email system so that all emails go to every email address provided by Guilford residents not just one email address per household. The feedback from residents has been positive.

Snow Response:

Tom Hobbs reflected back on Guilford’s experiences with snow removal during this very challenging winter. When snow was forecast, he contacted Beechfield, the contractor Guilford has used in the past but they were not interested or could not provide timely service. Fortunately, John Wittstadt, a resident on Greenway with a construction business, agreed to handle snow removal. He worked through both snow storms to make sure most roads were kept passable. The cost associated with snow removal is considerably more than the $2000 initially budgeted -- $6,000. However, it was a reasonable expenditure given the magnitude of the storms. 
Baltimore City’s response to the snowfall was discussed. Tom Hobbs indicated that it was essential that Guilford plow its own streets when depth is greater than 6 inches and Baltimore City would not have gotten to secondary streets in this sort of snowfall. The first storm in December and one of the last two snowfalls, the city did salt streets in advance of the storm. Councilwoman Mary Pat Clarke was very helpful in assuring that the arterial roads passing through Guilford were plowed and snow removed.

Bretton/Southway Gates:

At a meeting with Bretton Place and nearby residents, some residents indicated they would like to have the entrances to Guilford from Greenmount Avenue at Southway and Bretton Place gated and locked as a means of reducing crime. Tom Hobbs told them the Association would price the gates and Councilwoman Mary Pat Clarke said she would seek Baltimore City approval. The proposal from Krug for gates would cost $12,000 at each of the two locations. The Guilford Association would pay half and the residents would have to raise the funds for the remainder. The gates are of appropriate, attractive design and would have solid steel pickets. For security the resident advocates would wish to see the gates locked. Residents on Bretton, Newland and Southway will all be canvassed for their opinion on the proposal.
Some board members questioned how emergency responders would deal with a padlocked gate. Tom Hobbs indicated that the fire department might have a key but there were no firm answers at this time. Ann Giroux expressed concern that Guilford residents on Greenmount Avenue would lose easy pedestrian access to the rest of Guilford and requested that those residents also be canvases for their opinion on the proposed changes.

April 25th Maryland House and Garden Pilgrimage: 

This event includes Guilford once every ten to twelve years. The proceeds from this event will benefit Sherwood Gardens. The money that Stratford Green receives from the tour will be set aside with other endowment funds to help offset annual expenditures. Sherwood Gardens and nine homes are on this year’s tour including the homes of two Board Members – Howard Friedel and Ann Giroux. Eva Brill and Paula Campbell are Guilford Co-Chairs for the tour this year. 

Treasurer’s Report: Erin O’Shea

Concerning the annual appeal for donations to support Sherwood Gardens, Lynda Riley will get the most updated list of 2009 donors to Stratford Green from Brodie Management.

Collection and Budget Review:

Bruce Barnett questioned “Planting” expense, as it typically includes only fall tulip planting. Erin O’Shea agreed that non-tulip planting would be reclassed as “Park Maintenance.” He was also concerned that the budget did not reflect the true costs associated with Adopt-A-Plot. He was told that there were no additional funds available at this time and that this was envisioned as a community volunteer effort.
There was a brief discussion of the need to refocus on the future funding of Sherwood Gardens/Stratford Green. Ann Giroux asked that the Board determine exactly how much will be needed in the endowment fund to reduce annual outlays currently made by the Guilford Association to Stratford Green for the benefit of Sherwood Gardens and that the board devise some strategies to address the issue.

Net dollars collected through mid-March compared to budget: 83% of Maintenance Fees, 59% Dues, 60% York Courts Maintenance and Dues, 48% GSP (down from last year). Jay Lippincott asked if budget assumes 100% payment of mandatory maintenance fees and was told budget assumes only 90% paid. Lynda Riley indicated that assumption was reasonable based on liens filed last year.

At this time, GSP is $10,000 down from last year although more families were billed this year than last year as a result of including Greenmount Avenue residents.  Oddly, many people have mailed in partial payments to GSP and for the Association dues so there will need to be follow up with those residents.

Lynda Riley had a question regarding filing of liens for late fees. Brodie Management sent Tom Hobbs the delinquency report which noted that while many residents who received lien notices did pay the maintenance fee owed, they did not pay the late fee. Board members felt that the late fees should be added to next year’s bill as the collective amount, approximately $2,000, was too much to forgive. Tom Hobbs also indicated it is important to enforce the board’s policy consistently.

Jay Lippincott asked where the newsletter costs were included in the budget and was told that the newsletter is included in “Printing and Postage.” The only things being mailed each year to residents are newsletters, annual appeal and maintenance fee/dues/GSP bill.

Safety/GSP: Felix Dawson

Felix Dawson indicated that he was able to review the Guilford crime list and create a color map for Guilford Security Incidents for the first quarter of 2010. The red flags indicate serious crimes, the yellow minor crimes, the green suspicious people and the blue miscellaneous events such as false alarms, medical emergencies etc. We have not yet used this map to make changes in our security program but this map will be shared with Securitas.

He spoke with security personnel at Johns Hopkins University regarding security issues and the use of a monitoring camera system. When someone is seen on the monitor and they look suspicious, JHU security personnel (typically off-duty Baltimore City police officers) immediately move to that location and typically request that they leave the area. 
Someone with the Waverly Merchants’ Association contacted Felix Dawson regarding security issues as crime along Greenmount Avenue has escalated in recent years. He will meet with that individual and report back to Tom Hobbs.

There was further discussion of the follow-up from the Bretton Place incidents. Residents had expressed a desire to start a neighborhood watch program but so far this has not occurred. The individual responsible for the robbery and kidnapping of a Guilford resident was formally indicted, has been arraigned and is now on the District Court docket. The number assigned to his case is thus different now as Circuit Court and District Court uses different numbers. The Guilford Association will send a letter asking residents to write to the judge and State’s Attorney describing the community and individual impact of the crimes. 
Felix Dawson spoke further about the Baltimore City and Johns Hopkins University monitoring systems. The blue lights in Baltimore City are being converted to a different monitoring system. Baltimore City spends $30,000 per camera for installation. Johns Hopkins University spent about $20,000 per camera for installation. It costs additionally approximately $2,000 per camera to maintain them. Johns Hopkins University’s Homewood campus has approximately 100 cameras and one person watching them at a time. They use a camera software filter that brings to the attendant’s attention any monitor with activity on it.

A question was raised regarding increased lighting at Bretton Place.

Contributions to GSP have continued to decline although we only have numbers through March 15th of this year. A reminder letter to those who have not paid GSP will be mailed.

Architecture: Tom Hobbs

There were only eight applications submitted for review by the Architectural Review Committee in the first quarter probably due to the difficult economic times. Most proposals were for minimal changes but one was for extensive landscaping. There was additionally a meeting regarding the lot at 4003 St. Paul Street that sold to new owners who are planning a home on the site to accommodate their extensive art collection. The architects for the project have been given comments from the Architecture Committee that indicate required and suggested design modifications. 
The status of the York Court litigation with two of the residents who removed their slate roofs without prior approval was reviewed. The request by Guilford for summary judgment in the two cases was granted but the judges sent the cases to non-binding mediation for consideration of remedy. If no agreement is reached, then the matter will return to the judge to determine corrective action. The judges requested that the residents submit new applications for review but the one resident submitted the original application. 

Sherwood Gardens: Bruce Barnett

Bruce Barnett indicated that the tulips are coming up. The heavy snow appears to have benefited Sherwood Gardens as it prevented the squirrels from digging up bulbs. He is also now preparing for Adopt-A-Plot which still needs more “parents.” Over the weekend he planted 500 hosta plants along one border of Sherwood Gardens and in the middle of one plot. In preparation for our tulip season visitors he has placed some “no parking” signs in locations around the park and will finish the remaining signs over the weekend. 
Barbara Fields asked if she should make any changes in the normal text used each year in the Sherwood Gardens brochure. Ann Giroux suggested emphasizing need as many visitors assume the garden is fully funded.

Parks: Margaret Alton

Margaret Alton indicated that the extensive storm damage but feels that the tree work that was done in Guilford parks at the end of last year probably helped prevent even more tree loss.

The St. Paul median strip looks pretty good despite the extensive salting during the snowstorms. The salt did damage the liriope planted in the bump-outs but they will likely recover based on past experience. A tree has been removed from Bedford Triangle but it is unclear why or by whom. She will follow up with Baltimore City and try to have them remove the stump. Residents in homes around Bedford are gathering money to help plant the Bedford Triangle. In the small triangle across from Bedford Square, liriope will be planted. 
The watering of the St. Paul Street median this year will be twice as expensive as last year. This is the last year needed of extensive watering for the median strip. It is still hoped that despite budget cuts and warranty expiration, Baltimore City will come through on promises it made last year to replace plants that died. 
The movies in Sunken Park will take place Thursday, May 20th and Thursday, August 19th. Loyal University is again supporting the program and Homeland, Roland Park and Tuscany-Canterbury residents have all been invited to attend. A request was made for family-friendly movie suggestions.

Traffic and Parking: Jay Lippincott

Jay Lippincott indicated that there has been some progress in meeting Guilford traffic priorities. The Baltimore City Department of Transportation recently installed 4-way stop signs to help slow traffic at the intersections of Greenway and Stratford Road, and Greenway and E. Highfield Road in response to concerns expressed by residents about speeding. The City has also agreed to consider the feasibility of a landscaped, traffic-calming circle at the three-way intersection of Greenway with Northway and Millbrook Road.

Residents along Greenway were also concerned with drivers going the wrong way on the one-way section that extends from E. University Parkway to the three-way intersection. To address this concern, the city installed “do not enter” signs on the backs of the new stop signs. Additional one-way arrows have been installed.

There is new signage at other locations in Guilford as well. Drivers trying to take a shortcut from St. Paul Street to E. Cold Spring Lane by going up Bedford Place are now being reminded that there is actually no outlet. Whitfield Road is now one-way, as a result of petitioning residents, preventing traffic from using their street to get to Overhill Road instead of turning at the traffic light at the intersection of N. Charles Street and Overhill Road. Additionally, cars will no longer be able to park on Overhill Road close to the intersection with N. Charles Street. Tom Hobbs noted that the Board specifically opposed such changes in signage on Whitfield Road but that the City did not consult the Association. 
However, the city did not determine that the traffic bump requested by the residents of the 4400 block of Underwood Road was merited based on the traffic study that was conducted at that location.

According to contractors, 39th Street from Greenmount Avenue to St. Paul Street should be reopened for through traffic by April 15th of this year. By that time, the block between Greenmount Avenue and Juniper Road should be totally resurfaced, and curb-to-curb resurfacing also completed (each about 50 feet long) at the Greenway and St. Paul Street cuts.

A number of other issues are being addressed with Baltimore City including the accident-prone intersections of N. Charles Street and E. Cold Spring Lane, 39th and N. Charles Streets, Charlcote Road and St. Paul Street, and Greenmount Avenue and Southway. 
Guilford has been asked by the Winthrop House at 4100 N. Charless Street if residents could be allowed to have RPP visitor parking permits allowing them to park in Guilford during their parking area resurfacing. We agreed to the issuance of 50 temporary permits during construction. This will temporarily impact residents at Stratford, E. Highfield and Wendover near Charles Street. Board Members suggested that we ask Winthrop for donation to Stratford Green.

Neighborhood Events: Tom Hobbs for Ann Tyler

The $5000 check from the Women’s League was presented to the Association and is much appreciated.
The Wine Tasting raised approximately $8,000. The final number is yet to be verified.
The Easter Egg Hunt in Sherwood Gardens only took in $120 but is planned as a family event not a fund raiser.

Ann Tyler and Joan Royals are still looking for someone to Chair the Dinner-At-Dusk event and the date is still to be finalized.
The Wine Tasting is coming up in the fall and soon preparations will begin for that.

NBNC: Mark Chartrand

There was discussion of the proposed changes planned for Loyola University’s Donnelly Science Building. The Association is having ongoing negotiations with Loyola regarding landscaping related to the Donnelly building and particularly the NE and NW corners of Charles and Cold Spring Lane. The Association through the review of the Architecture Committee is insisting that the adequate landscaping of these corners and East Cold Spring is essential to the acceptability of the project. In response to our concern and that of the NBNC about continued pedestrian access during construction, Loyola has modified the construction fencing proposal. Loyola also did concede to landscape along the east side of Cold Spring Lane. 
Construction will commence May 1st and will last approximately sixteen months. Work will occur 7 AM to 7 PM six days a week. 
The Baltimore City Planning Commission would normally not have to review this building addition but because of the relative importance of the corner and visibility of the project the Urban Design Advisory Panel did assert its authority to review the project. URDAP also urged that attention be given to the landscaping and that the landscape plan be extended to the west side of Charles and West Cold Spring Lane. Guilford has limited leverage but will continue to pressure Loyola on the landscape issues. 
Tom Hobbs indicated that the next Board Meeting will take place Wednesday, June 23rd.

Meeting adjourned at 9:45 PM

Respectfully Submitted,

Ann Giroux, Secretary


